

# Ensuring Accountability and Effectiveness at the Office of Federal Student Aid

By Ben Miller and Jason Delisle May 2019





# Ensuring Accountability and Effectiveness at the Office of Federal Student Aid

By Ben Miller and Jason Delisle May 2019

## Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
  - 5 A history of PBOs and Federal Student Aid
  - 9 PBOs' purposes and structure
  - 13 Problems attributed to FSA's performance and PBO structure
  - 22 Considerations for policymakers
  - 26 Conclusion
  - 27 About the authors
  - 28 Appendix: Greater detail on PBO flexibilities
  - 31 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

The fifth-largest bank in the United States does not occupy a fancy office tower in Manhattan, nor does it employ hundreds of thousands of individuals in offices around the country.<sup>1</sup> Instead, most of its 1,300 employees sit in an 11-story building on a small street tucked away behind Washington, D.C.'s Union Station.<sup>2</sup> From that base of operations it manages a massive portfolio that affects 1 out of every 6 adult Americans.

In fact, the bank is not even a financial company but rather the Office of Federal Student Aid (FSA), a unit within the U.S. Department of Education. This office disburses roughly \$120 billion each year in grants and loans to help millions of students access and afford an education beyond high school. It also oversees a total loan portfolio of \$1.4 trillion.<sup>3</sup> It does this on a total budget of about \$1.7 billion a year, about half of which is spent on outside contractors to service student loans.<sup>4</sup>

FSA's role in managing the federal student aid programs also differs from that of a typical bank. Congress, not FSA, sets the terms and conditions for the programs the office administers and dictates the agency's budget through the annual appropriations process. The U.S. Department of the Treasury provides the capital for loans. And the Department of Education handles issues related to cost projections; provides the office's legal counsel; and is responsible for policy decisions that affect the portfolio.

As student loans become an increasingly common tool that Americans use to finance higher education, there are significant worries about the management and oversight of the federal financial aid programs. Watchdogs within the government have raised concerns about a range of issues in the aid programs, including:

- Whether students are sufficiently protected from low-quality institutions of higher education
- Whether there is enough accountability around the private companies that service federal student loans on the Department's behalf<sup>5</sup>
- Whether the amount of transparency around loan repayment outcomes is sufficient<sup>6</sup>
- How the cost of loan repayment plans is estimated<sup>7</sup>

Although the responsibility for some of these issues, such as cost estimation, rests more with the Education Department than with FSA, some observers in the policy community are increasingly using these concerns to question whether these problems might be related to FSA's unique organizational structure.<sup>8</sup> FSA is 1 of only 3 federal offices designated as a performance-based organization (PBO)—a structure intended to make FSA function more like a private enterprise with a focus on strategic goals and outcomes. Offices that hold this status receive exemptions from typical federal rules around hiring and procurement as well as compensation practices, including the option of paying bonuses to senior managers.<sup>9</sup> Similarly, the PBO structure establishes the head of FSA as a chief operating officer (COO) on contract rather than a political appointee. In exchange for these flexibilities, the agency must carry out purposes and functions that Congress spells out in statute and follow a set of strategic goals through an internal performance plan developed with the Education Department.

While FSA's PBO designation establishes these flexibilities and independence, some in the policy community have criticized the PBO structure in recent years. Critics have argued that FSA has not faithfully adhered to the PBO concept or that the PBO framework frustrates transparency, accountability, and policy reforms.

This report finds a more complicated story. The criticisms leveled against PBOs in recent years have a degree of merit. Yet some of these complaints concern issues that lie with the Education Department, and others may be a function of how PBOs are conceptually supposed to operate. The PBO structure was designed to be somewhat independent from political pressures, which its drafters saw as a feature that would allow it to focus on day-to-day business operations and avoid the distractions of the latest policy agenda. But that independence can cut both ways, making the agency seem unresponsive to the directives of officials at the Education Department or even Congress.

Resolving the tensions between independence and political accountability requires that policymakers hold the PBO and its COO to the goals that Congress has set in law—not overhaul or abandon the PBO structure entirely. In theory, those goals are enforced through the contracts and strategic plans that FSA leadership develops with the Education Department. In recent years, policymakers have treated these goals—which are intended to provide accountability and offset the independence and flexibilities they granted the PBO—as an afterthought. Congress has not meaningfully updated the goals of the PBO since the legislation's 1998 inception; in fact, recent Democratic and Republican proposals to overhaul and reauthorize the Higher Education Act (HEA) include minimal substantive changes to FSA's structure and goals as a PBO.<sup>10</sup>

Today's criticisms of the PBO also fail to acknowledge the prior problems that the structure was meant to address. Major operational issues such as extensive delays in processing financial aid applications or rampant undetected fraud and abuse in grant and loan programs plagued FSA in the 1990s.<sup>11</sup> The political appointees in charge of FSA during this time also had little experience running a major financial enterprise and were therefore less well equipped to handle operational challenges.<sup>12</sup> The extent to which the PBO structure helped remedy these problems must be considered in any debate about its benefits and shortcomings. Otherwise, policymakers risk reintroducing the conditions that gave rise to the problems in the first place.

Overall, the authors find that the PBO is neither panacea nor pariah; the structure provides useful operational tools and abilities, but it requires a different type of management and oversight than a traditional government agency. This means that both Congress and the Education Department need to be more structured and diligent in setting goals for FSA and holding it accountable for its performance. To that end, this report starts with a brief history of PBOs in the United States and how FSA gained this status. It then discusses the PBO's intended structure and purposes as well as its benefits and potential problems. The authors conclude with guidance for policymakers who wish to improve FSA's operations and accountability—while maintaining its status as a PBO—as Congress pursues work on reauthorizing the HEA. This guidance includes the following:

• Congress should consider necessary updates to the statutory goals and structure of the PBO: In doing so, it should ignore calls for more radical solutions such as jettisoning the structure or moving all FSA operations to another Cabinet agency. To be sure, federal aid programs have become larger and more complicated since FSA became a PBO, creating oversight challenges not contemplated in the 1990s. For this reason, policymakers should consider updates to the PBO that address today's problems rather than ending it entirely. Updates should include a greater emphasis on transparency and oversight.

• The Education Department should make improvements to its management of FSA. Current and future administrations should develop more detailed and clearer five-year performance agreements for the agency and its COO that are backed by meaningful oversight and accountability for results. These agreements should include specific objectives to achieve the plan's goals, avoiding vague language leading to immeasurable outcomes. Agency leaders should also ensure that senior appointees and FSA officials develop productive, close working relationships.

These suggestions derive from more than two dozen interviews and conversations the authors conducted with individuals who worked at or with FSA from the Clinton administration through the present day. This includes high-level appointees and career staff in the executive branch, senior managers who worked at FSA, and congressional staff. The authors conducted these interviews off the record to encourage candor. Thus, this report does not share direct quotations from these interviews. The authors also conducted extensive reviews of legislative history, hearings, government reports, and other documents related to FSA.

It has been more than 20 years since FSA changed its status to operate more like a private business. As the federal investment in college aid becomes increasingly important, policymakers should look to maximize the advantages of that unique structure—not abandon it in search of a new management design that may not improve performance.

## A history of PBOs and Federal Student Aid

The idea of a performance-based organization (PBO) has its roots in former Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher's government in England. Starting in the late 1980s, many government offices there became "Next Steps agencies."<sup>13</sup> The idea was to improve efficiency by combining some government functions with private sector practices: Agency heads took on roles that more closely resembled chief executive officers, and—in exchange for freedom from traditional government rules around personnel—the agency and its heads would be judged based on a clearer set of measurable outcomes.

The idea crossed the Atlantic in the 1990s after the Clinton administration launched its National Partnership for Reinventing Government initiative.<sup>14</sup> Then-Vice President Al Gore led this work and laid out ideas to make government more responsive, focused on customers, and efficient.<sup>15</sup> The reinventing government work imported the basic concept of Next Steps agencies but rebranded them as PBOs. The initiative's early recommendations targeted smaller offices or agencies with missions less complicated than the FSA's such as the Saint Lawrence Seaway Development Corporation,<sup>16</sup> a government corporation that manages the connection between the Port of Montreal and Lake Erie.<sup>17</sup>

#### The decision to designate FSA as a PBO

The reinventing government agenda did not initially envision FSA as a PBO. At the time, FSA was run by a political appointee who reported to the assistant secretary for postsecondary education—meaning the head of FSA was several levels removed from direct contact with department leadership and typically lacked a background in business operations or management.<sup>18</sup>

But as the Clinton administration was thinking through ways to restructure certain government agencies, FSA faced significant operational problems. The 1990s started with sky-high default rates on federal student loans and worries that the Education Department was losing billions of dollars each year to waste fraud and abuse.<sup>19</sup> In 1992, the then-U.S. Government Accounting Office placed federal student loans on its list of high-risk programs and then added the rest of the financial aid programs to the list in 1995.<sup>20</sup> In the mid-1990s, the department had trouble processing nearly 1 million financial aid applications due to computer problems.<sup>21</sup> A few years later, it had to suspend a student loan refinancing program because it could not keep up with demand.<sup>22</sup>

In 1998, as the reauthorization of the HEA approached, Congress brought together the two threads of government reform and FSA's problems. Reps. Buck McKeon (R-CA), William Clay (D-MO), William Goodling (R-PA), and Dale Kildee (D-MI) introduced a bill proposing to convert FSA into a PBO.<sup>23</sup> During this process, Rep. McKeon stressed operational challenges with FSA:

Unfortunately, today, under the current system, taxpayers are paying more and students are getting less. The Department of Education's budget for information systems has tripled over the last 5 years. Next year alone it will spend over \$300 million on systems contracts to deliver student aid. Yet despite these significant expenditures, the current system is still wrapped in miles of redtape, requires dozens of paper forms, and suffers from needless processing delays and breakdowns.

*Mr.* Speaker, I believe that there is a better way for the Department of Education to do business. In fact, under the legislation that I am proposing today, the Department's student financial aid systems would be run more like a business—adopting the best practices from the private sector and focusing on bottom line results.<sup>24</sup>

That legislation was eventually wrapped into the larger reauthorization of the HEA, which passed with near unanimous support in 1998.<sup>25</sup> Although it had not been on the initial list of possible PBOs, reinventing government personnel welcomed the change. The Education Department even tapped Greg Woods, a vice president of the reinventing government task force, to serve as FSA's first COO.<sup>26</sup>

#### **Comparing FSA with other PBOs**

Although the Clinton administration proposed creating as many as nine PBOs, Congress ultimately only established three: FSA, the Patent and Trademark Office within the U.S. Department of Commerce, and the Air Traffic Organization within the Federal Aviation Administration.<sup>27</sup> The latter two PBOs were created in 2000.<sup>28</sup> This limits the number of comparisons that can be made when judging the effectiveness of FSA relative to the performance of other PBOs.

FSA differs from the other two PBOs in several key ways—one of which is revenue-generation. Since 2011, the Patent and Trademark Office has been able to keep the user fees it charges, which now generate enough revenue for the office to be self-sustaining and not require a congressional appropriation.<sup>29</sup> Similarly, the Air Traffic Organization charges fees for its services and keeps these funds rather than distributing them back to its home agency.<sup>30</sup> That inherently gives the executives running these offices greater autonomy. By contrast, FSA cannot charge fees or keep any revenue generated from its financial aid programs, making the office somewhat less independent and also more subject to the annual appropriations process.

The Patent and Trademark Office's main purpose is to review and approve patents and trademarks.<sup>31</sup> This includes promoting intellectual property rights internationally and operating a trial and appeals board to handle disputes over rejected patents or disagreements among patent holders. But these legal proceedings typically involve private parties going to court—notably different than FSA, which is tasked with enforcing an expansive and complex government program.<sup>32</sup>

The Air Traffic Organization, meanwhile, handles all U.S. air traffic services, including traffic control and airport terminal control.<sup>33</sup> These issues are more clear-cut than questions on what constitutes successful student loan repayment, making the PBO structure a natural fit for the objectives of the Air Traffic Organization. By contrast, complex issues about safety regulation, airport oversight, and certification are managed by other offices within Federal Aviation Administration.<sup>34</sup>

FSA, on the other hand, combines extensive operational work with the oversight of the dollars it hands out. Not only does it ensure that financial aid reaches students on time, but it also monitors and enforces requirements related to an institution's eligibility for aid, such as whether it is abiding by rules for awarding and returning financial aid, properly compensating anyone who works in recruitment, and demonstrating financial responsibility. Finally, FSA oversees a substantial amount of government spending but has a significantly smaller staff and operational budget than the other PBOs. FSA employs about 1,300 workers and has an operating budget of about \$1.7 billion.<sup>35</sup> That small staffing size reflects the fact that FSA outsources significant portions of its operations to contractors. For example, nearly half of its operating budget, or \$825 million, goes to student loan-servicing contracts.<sup>36</sup> It also has contracts for its major data systems and student loan debt collection.<sup>37</sup> By contrast, the Air Traffic Organization has about 35,000 employees and a budget of \$7.7 billion, and the Patent and Trademark Office has about 12,500 employees and a budget of \$3.5 billion.<sup>38</sup> That means FSA runs with a much leaner staff and operating budget.

The move to a PBO structure brought significant independence for FSA. The entirety of FSA moved out from under the Office of Postsecondary Education at the Education Department. This included all operational functions as well as components related to oversight of colleges and universities that receive federal aid.

The change also involved physical separation for FSA. The office moved out of the space it had shared with other parts of the Education Department and into its current location in a building near Union Station in Washington, D.C.<sup>39</sup> Though hard to quantify, this physical separation may also play a role in criticisms related to FSA's independence that overlap with the PBO structure. Regardless, the physical and organizational separations sent a clear message that FSA was to be a new and independent arm of the Education Department.

## PBOs' purposes and structure

When Congress established FSA as a PBO in 1998, it listed a series of purposes for the office, which remain substantively unchanged today.<sup>40</sup> These items (listed below) reflect the concerns over operational issues that drove the structural change in the first place. For example, 5 of the 7 purposes emphasize issues such as the lack of integrated data systems; the need for lower program costs; and greater accountability for management.<sup>41</sup> The purposes include:

(A) to improve service to students and other participants in the student financial assistance programs authorized under title IV [the title of the Higher Education Act that covers the federal financial aid programs], including making those programs more understandable to students and their parents;

(B) to reduce the costs of administering those programs;

(C) to increase the accountability of the officials responsible for administering the operational aspects of these programs;

(D) to provide greater flexibility in the management and administration of the Federal student financial assistance programs;

(E) to integrate the information systems supporting the Federal student financial assistance programs;

(F) to implement an open, common, integrated system for the delivery of student financial assistance under title IV; and

(G) to develop and maintain a student financial assistance system that contains complete, accurate, and timely data to ensure program integrity.

Concerns with oversight of colleges in particular date back to original debates about what functions should or should not be moved to the PBO structure before the 1998 legislation passed. Ultimately, the Clinton administration and Congress opted to do what multiple interviewees referred to as a "lift and drop," meaning that all of FSA's functions moved to the PBO, including operational elements as well as over-

sight and program compliance responsibilities.<sup>42</sup> At the same time, the legislation emphasized that the secretary of education was to maintain control of the policy and regulatory side of the student aid programs. FSA's role on those matters was to be consultative—providing advice and estimates as needed—while maintaining its operational and oversight responsibilities.

The decision to combine operations and oversight was controversial at the time. Some officials argued that the two should remain together because there was some overlap between the functions, and keeping in them under one roof would facilitate both roles.<sup>43</sup> Others argued that the PBO's emphasis on operational issues would detract from oversight; they said that the Education Department should handle oversight duties given that it would be directly accountable to political leadership. Observers today who raise concerns about FSA's oversight record would say that their arguments have been vindicated.

#### FSA's flexibilities as a PBO

The PBO structure makes FSA somewhere between a private business and a government office. The office receives some flexibilities intended to ease but not eliminate traditional federal rules around hiring, compensation, and procurement. (see Appendix for more detail) For instance, FSA can pursue easier hiring authority for a limited number of senior managers and pay them more than other federal employees but still well below comparable private sector levels of compensation. And while it has some paths to make procurement easier, the office can be and has been successfully sued for not following federal requirements around contracts.<sup>44</sup> It cannot, however, charge fees to generate revenue for the office and is entirely dependent upon Congress for its annual appropriation.

In exchange for these flexibilities, the office is bound to a five-year performance plan that guides senior leadership's work. FSA also must produce an annual report to Congress that tracks its progress toward goals.

Agency flexibility also applies to FSA's leadership. As a PBO, FSA is run by a COO who is appointed by the secretary of education for terms of three years to five years.<sup>45</sup> The COO can be removed only by the president or for cause, unlike a political appointee, whom the secretary could dismiss at her discretion. This shift makes the office's COO role more akin to a nonpolitical job such as director of the FBI or an inspector general than a typical political appointee who loses their job when

administrations change. In fact, policymakers established a five-year term for the COO so that it would overlap with four-year presidential terms, giving the position further independence as well as ensuring continuity in operations and allowing the COO to implement longer-term strategies. In exchange for these flexibilities, the COO enters into a contract that includes a performance agreement and expectations that are supposed to be mirrored in an overall strategic plan for the office. The education secretary holds the responsibility under law to develop the performance agreement for the COO.

FSA also operates outside of normal hiring and procurement rules, making it easier to attract senior-level employees and award contracts for data systems, debt collection, or student loan servicing. FSA's hiring flexibilities only extend to the COO and senior managers (roughly 50 people total) plus up to 25 people with specific technical or professional knowledge. These individuals can be chosen outside of the government's typical hiring process, which includes posting public job listings and requiring candidates to fill out lengthy questionnaires related to job knowledge, skills, and abilities that produce a rating of applicants that limits who can be considered for the position.<sup>46</sup>

The PBO status also grants senior managers special compensation rules. The COO and other senior managers may be paid up to the maximum amount of the most senior career government officials' salaries, which was \$189,600 for 2019.<sup>47</sup> In addition, the COO may receive a bonus worth up to half of their salary, while senior managers can receive an amount of up to 25 percent of their base pay. In 2017, bonuses for most senior managers ranged from less than \$6,000 to \$25,000, with the median award for the highest performers falling just under \$10,000.<sup>48</sup> The annual report does not, however, disclose the overall average or median bonus for all individuals who received additional compensation. Senior managers have their own performance agreements that are developed in consultation with the COO.

The statute also lists several procurement flexibilities. In general, due to its status as a PBO, FSA is not required to follow traditional government rules for maintaining an open and competitive selection process for contracting.<sup>49</sup> For example, the office may use a two-stage process for soliciting outside contracts. This allows the office to start with a more typical procurement notice, then winnow that pool down under its discretion to a set of bidders that apply for a more specific set of requirements.<sup>50</sup> This process gives FSA more control over the number of final bidders that it considers as well as a more tailored procurement. The agency can also more easily choose a single company to award a contract to when it divides up a system into smaller pieces or

modules.<sup>51</sup> These flexibilities, however, do not fully exempt FSA from all federal procurement requirements, and it has had to change major contracting competitions in the face of lawsuits.<sup>52</sup>

#### Measuring FSA's performance as a PBO

In addition to individual performance contracts, FSA's PBO status requires the office to follow an overall performance plan.<sup>53</sup> This document is intended to cover the goals and objectives for FSA over a five-year period. FSA is supposed to develop the plan in consultation with stakeholders, including students, institutions of higher education, and Congress.

The most recent five-year performance plan for FSA covering fiscal years 2015 through 2019 shows how this performance concept works in practice.<sup>54</sup> The plan lays out five strategic goals for the agency with 16 subgoals and spells out 13 quantitative performance measures to track success on the goals. One strategic goal, for example, is to "improve operational efficiency and flexibility." The subgoals include objectives such as linking disparate data sets, refining how FSA does acquisitions, and strengthening information technology security. The strategic plan then quantitatively tracks performance toward these goals by looking at the per application cost for student aid delivery and the share of the student loan portfolio that is in active repayment.

Each annual report during this five-year period provides updates on progress for these goals, subgoals, and performance measures. For FY 2018, for example, FSA reported a cost of \$8.38 per application to disburse grants and loans, which was less than its own target of \$12.16 per application. Similarly, 86.5 percent of the portfolio is in an active repayment status, which was better than the target range of 85 percent to 86 percent. As a result, the agency reported that it met both metrics for this strategic goal.<sup>55</sup>

# Problems attributed to FSA's performance and PBO structure

In recent years, some observers in the policy community have come to view FSA's PBO status as a problem rather than a solution. These complaints tend to fit into 1 of 3 general categories: broad complaints about the office's performance problems; complaints that FSA has not followed specific PBO procedures; and complaints that the PBO structure actually works against transparency, accountability, and better program performance.

#### Allegation: FSA is not living up to expectations

The first category—which is by far the most sweeping and least defined—largely includes complaints that FSA has not lived up to the policy community's expectations. These critics point to almost any problem with the agency's operations or outcomes as evidence that FSA is ineffective. They imply that a PBO would carry out its operations flawlessly were its structural guidelines followed closely; that is, after all, why FSA has been designated a PBO. In other words, critics ask, what value does the PBO status provide if the office has operational problems?

Perhaps the best example of this type of critique came from the former chairman of the House Committee on Education and the Workforce, Rep. Virginia Foxx (R-NC), at a 2015 hearing about FSA's PBO status. In her opening remarks, she states:

Nearly two decades [after the PBO was created] and trillions of dollars later, many would argue FSA is not achieving the intended results ... Numerous reports reveal FSA is rife with inefficiencies that have led to a lack of communication with students, institutions, and loan servicers; improper payments; inaccurate reporting of data; failure to ensure borrowers are aware of the repayment options available to them; mismanagement of contractors and vendors; poor customer service—and I could go on, but we only have a limited time.<sup>56</sup> To sum up this line of argumentation, the problem is that FSA's special status as a PBO is supposed to make it more like a private business, yet its performance falls far short of what one would expect from a well-functioning private business.

#### Allegation: FSA falls short of how the PBO is supposed to operate

The second category of criticism about FSA's PBO status is more focused. These complaints point to a specific feature of the PBO where the office's actual practice has fallen far short of how the PBO is intended to operate. For example, critics might point to how FSA has failed to carry out the processes the statute requires such as developing and publishing five-year performance plans in a timely manner and with proper stakeholder consultation.<sup>57</sup> In other cases, FSA is accused of only perfunctorily engaging in the types of processes that are required of it. Some policymakers have also taken issue with FSA staff who continue to receive annual performance bonuses when the goals to which those bonuses are tied are vague or unmeasurable.<sup>58</sup> The implication of these concerns is that if FSA were to operate as Congress and others originally intended when they granted the office PBO status, then the programs that it administers would function more effectively and efficiently.

For instance, critics note that the agency's performance plans are stated in such simplistic and broad terms that no one can really determine whether or not the office accomplished them. The FY 2015 performance agreement for the COO—the most recently published agreement—demonstrates the management challenges that come from vague goals. The agreement lists goals such as "[a]nalyze current organizational alignment and re-define organizational structure and operating model as required to ensure achievement of FSA stated strategic objectives" or "[e]nsure that FSA's vision and strategy continues to map to the Department's objectives and make tactical adjustments as required."<sup>59</sup> There are few additional details about the goals in these short documents, and they have become less specific with each subsequent performance agreement.<sup>60</sup>

FSA's five-year plan has similar challenges. For example, 1 of 16 subgoals for the 2015 through 2019 strategic plan is to "[o]ptimize the borrower service model to improve the customer experience."<sup>61</sup> While that is a sensible and understandable goal, the lan-

guage indicating what steps FSA will take to accomplish this goal is less clear both in terms of objectives and management. After outlining efforts to date, the plan says:

In the future, FSA will further optimize its service model across the entire federal student aid life cycle, from initial outreach to final repayment. By simplifying customer facing processes, employing innovative communication strategies, and adding selfservice options, FSA will be able to respond quickly to better serve the evolving needs of aid recipients and ensure that borrowers receive accurate, timely, and high-quality service on their federal aid.<sup>62</sup>

This text raises several questions: What are the self-service options that should be available? What are the innovative communication strategies? How will FSA establish that any of these things worked?

Goals related to accountability and oversight are similarly imprecise:

FSA will continue to ensure that an effective internal control framework is in place across the organization and will monitor the Title IV loan and grant portfolio performance through further data gathering and analysis, taking action where appropriate. FSA will develop more integrated approaches to risk management that include managing potential vendor related risk across the student aid life cycle and systemic risks that may impact the federal student lending portfolio. Particular emphasis will be placed on the proactive identification of risks, through enhanced analytics and monitoring of customer feedback, before they materialize.

FSA's leadership then pairs these vague objectives with performance measures that do not always have a clear connection to the stated goals. For example, a performance measure related to the above goal on risk monitoring is the rate at which incorrect student aid payments occur and the share of borrowers who are more than 90 days late on their loan payments. Those are both useful indicators for judging the overall health of the aid programs, but it is unclear how improvements there will directly relate to achieving the objectives.

Criticisms about vague, unmeasurable goals are echoed in reports issued by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) and the Education Department's Office of Inspector General (ED OIG). The National Association of Financial Aid Administrators raised many of these issues in its own 2017 report calling for reforms to the PBO structure.<sup>63</sup> The following passage sums up those criticisms:

In 2002, GAO noted recent FSA performance reports 'do not include all the information specified by the legislation.' Again, in 2004, GAO concluded FSA 'plans and reports do not contain all the required information needed by the Congress and the public to assess FSA's progress in achieving its goals and purposes.' Then, in 2008, the ED OIG reported 'FSA has not completely fulfilled its planning and reporting responsibilities, as required, and its planning and reporting processes are not always effective or efficient... FSA has not clearly informed Congress, the Secretary, or the public about its progress toward achieving its purposes as established by the HEA.' Despite repeated criticism from these agencies, the same planning and reporting requirements still remain out of statutory compliance.

This critique asserts, in other words, that the problem is not the PBO status itself but rather whether or not FSA is abiding by all of its statutory requirements.

# Allegation: The PBO's independence works against transparency, accountability, and better performance

The third category of complaints claims that the PBO status itself is a problem. Compared with the other categories of concerns, which are related to how the PBO is falling short of achieving policymakers' goals, this final type of complaint suggests that the PBO status allows FSA to set its own agenda instead of tackling problems that others in the policy community believe should be addressed.

This category of complaints is perhaps the most important for policymakers to understand and scrutinize because it could lead them to pursue more far-reaching reforms such as abandoning the PBO status altogether or dismantling some of its key features. If the reasoning behind these complaints is flawed or inaccurate, however, it could lead policymakers to needlessly eliminate the PBO structure while failing to solve the problems they aimed to address in the first place. Policymakers might then also risk reintroducing problems that the PBO was originally intended to address.

Those who think the PBO is the problem generally take issue with the agency's stand-alone structure. In this view, FSA's independence from the Education Department has resulted in operational problems with loan servicers, improper payments, inaccurate reporting, and poor customer service, among other issues. They

argue that this independence makes FSA less responsive to policymakers, including the secretary of education, political appointees, career staff in other parts of the department, and even Congress.

#### Independence and FSA's priorities

Mark Schneider, now the director of the Institute of Education Sciences at the Education Department, has made one version of the argument that FSA's structure and independence as a PBO allows it to not focus on some areas that others might want it to emphasize. In a 2017 *National Affairs* article, he wrote that the independence FSA gains as a PBO allows it to be unresponsive to requests from policymakers, including those at the department, for data on the performance of federal student aid programs such as the Federal Direct Loan Program. As Schneider explains:

[A]s a PBO, FSA has often been less than responsive to requests for data and research that would benefit the rest of the nation ... Its orientation is essentially that of a bank, focused solely on the administration of financial aid programs rather than reporting data or facilitating research.<sup>64</sup>

Schneider is not alone in his views. The authors interviewed other individuals in the policy community who echoed his concerns. They felt that the independence PBO status granted FSA allowed the agency to ignore or assign a low priority to any requests for data or information about federal student aid programs. Schneider did not, however, suggest that the PBO structure was flawed; he simply proposed that lawmakers make data publication an explicit goal of the PBO.

Oversight of colleges and universities is another area where some critics argue that FSA's perceived lax performance results from PBOs' lack of explicit goals and requirements in this area. This oversight currently includes multiple forms of monitoring such as annual audits and program reviews that assess whether colleges and universities adhere to statutes, regulations, and rules.

None of the PBO's seven statutory goals explicitly mentions that FSA should have an oversight role, nor do any of the 13 quantitative performance measures that FSA used in its annual report.<sup>65</sup> To be fair, 3 of FSA's 16 qualitative subgoals reference steps to mitigate risk. But it is not clear how FSA judges success on those items or how that relates to the quantitative measures. If policymakers required the PBO to meet certain performance goals related to oversight of colleges and universities akin to those that exist for data systems or application processing—then FSA might place a greater emphasis on tackling these challenges. According to the HEA, FSA may limit, suspend, or terminate participation in the federal aid programs when audits, reviews, and other monitoring identify issues such as fraud, waste, or abuse.<sup>66</sup> Critics, however, say these activities are perfunctory or focus narrowly on accounting matters rather than larger risks.<sup>67</sup> For example, while FSA staff diligently enforce rules that hold colleges accountable for properly awarding federal aid and for returning funds when a student leaves school before the end of a term, the office has failed to take action when large colleges show signs of posing financial risks to taxpayers or widespread fraud. These critics argue that FSA could have acted more swiftly—and would have, had goals set through the PBO structure encouraged it to do so—to cut off aid and secure financial protection for taxpayers when Corinthian Colleges, ITT Technical Institute, and the Dream Center institutions shut down in recent years.<sup>68</sup>

#### Independence and department policymaking

Some of the individuals with whom the authors spoke went much further in their concerns over FSA's independence and described core problems with the PBO structure. These observers suggested that the agency lacks sufficient oversight and is sometimes unresponsive to the department, Congress, and outside stakeholders in large part because FSA's COO is not a political appointee and can only be removed by the secretary of education if they fail to meet performance goals—a tougher standard than what applies to other political appointees at the department.<sup>69</sup> In their view, the independence allows FSA to brush off requests for information from political and career staff at the department. It also allows the COO to ignore guidance from outside political appointees regarding how FSA should administer student aid programs. If the head of FSA were instead a political appointee, they argue, he would have to be more responsive to the secretary of education and work to implement her agenda or risk being fired.

Ironically, the policymakers who originally developed the PBO were seeking to insulate the COO from political interference and guarantee that the COO would have the job security needed to carry out longer-term operational goals.<sup>70</sup> However, a major development during the Obama administration provides context for how some in the policy community today see FSA's independence as a complicating factor rather than a beneficial feature of its PBO status.

The lack of clear lines between what is policy—and thus in the realm of the department—and what is operations—meaning within FSA's purview—also lead to concerns about independence. When the PBO was created, policymakers sought to give FSA control over all operational duties in managing student aid programs (i.e., the business-like functions suited to a PBO structure) as well as oversight of the schools and lenders that participate in the federal aid programs. In the meantime, policymaking would reside strictly with the department's political appointees. The PBO design assumed that those two functions could be neatly separated, but actual experience illustrates that the distinction is not so clear.

The intermingling of operations and policy will continue to be a challenge going forward.<sup>71</sup> The aid programs have increased in size and complexity since FSA's transition to PBO status, and with the move to direct lending, FSA has more direct responsibility for borrowers' repayment experiences. Meanwhile, the PBO structure places the decision-making authority regarding the program's operations squarely with FSA and its politically insulated COO.

The tension between FSA's operational separation and political independence is best illustrated by the department's attempt to award new student loan servicing contracts during the Obama administration. These contracts dictate standards for customer service that the private contractors that manage loan repayment on behalf of the department provide. This roughly \$1 billion investment thus has direct implications for how the more than 34 million borrowers with active federal loans held by the department will make payments, sign up for different repayment plans, seek relief when they are struggling, and avail themselves of other benefits that can keep them out of default and on a path to retire debts.<sup>72</sup> As FSA worked through the process of renewing and replacing the set of contracts that would expire in 2019, an Obama administration appointee at the department, Under Secretary of Education Ted Mitchell, published a 51-page memo in 2016 to then-COO James Runcie stating the administration's policy preferences.<sup>73</sup>

The so-called Mitchell memo is noteworthy on at least three dimensions. First, it speaks to the political buffer and independence of FSA. Rather than stating what policies the administration would be adopting, the memo instead provides "policy direction" and notes that the administration "look[s] forward to working with [FSA] in developing a servicing system consistent with the following policy direction." It is unusual for political appointees—the heads of their respective federal agencies—to issue this type of public communication and policy direction to other offices within the same agency. At other agencies, political appointees could make all of the necessary decisions and speak on behalf of the entire agency. But in the case of FSA, with its arm's-length separation from the department and its political appointees, the under secretary cannot simply dictate how the agency will administer the federal student loan program. Instead, part of his approach to influencing FSA must on some level be to persuade the COO to take the action he desires.

The memo also showcases the challenges the PBO status creates for the department when communicating with stakeholders and the public about FSA's actions. An executive branch agency that announces a new policy agenda would normally issue press releases and fact sheets to fully inform key audiences. But FSA's independence complicates that role. FSA controls the contracts for student loan servicers, which it is supposed to develop with independence from the department and political agenda. The memo occupies a middle ground that simultaneously lays out guidance for FSA and serves as the major public announcement of servicing reform for interested parties.

Issues around loan servicing also illustrate how it is often difficult to separate the operational functions at FSA from policymaking at the Education Department. For example, Congress and the executive branch set the terms and benefits in the federal student loan program, but FSA designs and enforces the contracts for the private companies it hires to administer those programs and shapes how those policies work on the ground. One section of the Mitchell memo sums this up well:

The incentives in the student loan servicing contract must drive servicers to take action that will result in the best outcomes for borrowers. In the past, the incentive structure in some contracts may not have optimally encouraged servicing entities to favor actions that maximized the benefits for borrowers ... Since the contracts were changed in September 2014 to deter the usage of forbearance, there has been a decline in the use of forbearance, and enrollment in income-driven repayment plans has steadily increased. We believe that it is important to incent servicers properly to help ensure that borrowers receive high-quality service, and that the current fee schedule has significant advantages over other servicing compensation models.<sup>74</sup>

In other words, the Obama administration believed that FSA's servicing contract had favored one student loan benefit (forbearance) over another (income-based repayment) in a way that contradicted what the administration felt was optimal for borrowers. Program operations set in place by FSA's contracts with private servicers were working against the administration's policy preferences. The Obama administration could not, however, simply change the contracts to reflect those preferences when they were up for renewal. That is the purview of FSA and its COO who, by design, are insulated from political meddling in the day-to-day operations of the student aid programs. It is possible that was purpose of the independence and political insulation policymakers had in mind when they created the PBO in 1998. Nevertheless, many in the policy community seem more likely to view that independence as a problem rather than a solution.

#### Independence and FSA's relationship with Congress

While its PBO structure intentionally makes FSA more independent of the Education Department, that is not necessarily the case with FSA's relationship with Congress. The office still needs an annual appropriation from Congress to operate, and the amount of money it receives directly dictates what work it can accomplish and at what price. FSA cannot simply spend more on student loan servicing than it receives from Congress.

This means that when Congress is unsatisfied with FSA's performance or wants to change direction, it has leverage to do so through either changes to the HEA or other legislative vehicles such as appropriations bills. In the former case, that can mean higher-order changes such as altering the goals or purposes of the office. But Congress can also make much smaller and more specific changes such as creating new benefits on a tight timeline or changing direction on planned contract competitions. All of these changes can be—and often are—separate from the PBO structure and goals, cutting against the office's independence, and focus on performance metrics that are laid out in statute or strategic plans.

In recent years, Congress has been more willing to involve itself in very specific issues related to FSA, often through the appropriations process. This includes adding language dictating certain parameters and changes for ongoing attempts to write new student loan servicing contracts.<sup>75</sup> This language can cut in both directions, dictating requirements for more protections for borrowers or laying out requirements to provide accounts to servicers that might otherwise be excluded by Education Department actions.<sup>76</sup>

These types of congressional actions are not inherently right or wrong—and they are certainly within the rights of the legislative branch. However, they deviate from the central premise of the PBO: The office should be granted flexibility and independence and then judged on a few key outcome metrics. Frequent legislative directives from Congress can challenge operations and performance with respect to the goals of the PBO if these directives cause FSA to redirect of resources or amend an ongoing operation.

## Considerations for policymakers

Today, federal lawmakers are in a similar place to where they were 20 years ago when Congress converted FSA into a PBO. Growing concerns about student loan servicing and poor student loan repayment outcomes have led some to propose massive structural changes to FSA. Notably, some have proposed moving the entire office over to the Treasury Department.<sup>77</sup> While such significant restructuring may send political signals about the need for reform, policymakers and officials at the Education Department should take a more cautious approach grounded in the historical lessons of prior reforms. This is true both for lawmakers as they write legislation that affects the PBO's structure and goals as well as leaders at the Education Department who implement plans and goals to better manage FSA. While much of this guidance focuses on formal elements of managing FSA, policymakers should also acknowledge the importance of encouraging close, productive interpersonal dynamics between senior officials at the Education Department and FSA staff.

Recognize that the PBO works better when problems have clearer solutions

Congress turned to the PBO structure at a time when there were major operational challenges within FSA, including processing aid applications and preventing fraud, with relative success.

To address FSA's challenges in 1998, policymakers wanted to install leadership with a business background to improve the speed and efficiency of processing student aid applications and dispersing funds. Those challenges were largely addressed following the conversion to a PBO, and the federal student aid programs were removed from the high-risk list. The move to a PBO also coincided with improvements in FSA's data systems and financial aid processing.<sup>78</sup> In 2002, it produced a clean financial audit for the first time in several years.<sup>79</sup> While there is no available counterfactual to show whether or not those issues would have been fixed anyway, the problems that had long plagued FSA were largely reduced after establishing the PBO.

It is also worth understanding when the office's PBO status has worked particularly well for addressing challenges. FSA seemed to benefit most from its PBO status when it was facing clear crises or a set of objectives that are fully under its control. This includes data system integration and producing a clean audit along with other steps to get off the high-risk list.

The expansion of the federal loan program and the transition to direct lending during the Great Recession is also a challenge that the PBO appears to have handled well. That process had clear end goals: ensure that there was no interruption in loan availability; switch all colleges to direct lending; and handle a significant increase in loans originations. Although the transition to a direct lending system was not included in the five-year strategic plan for FSA, it was built into the COO's performance contract, and the office adjusted its work to meet that goal.<sup>80</sup> A review of the transition to the direct lending program by the department OIG found that FSA successfully modified contracts and processes to accommodate the switch and also extended technical assistance to colleges.<sup>81</sup>

By contrast, the solutions to FSA's problems today are less clear-cut than they were in the 1990s, complicating who is responsible for fixing them. While observers blame FSA—and by extension, the student loan servicers it hires—for low student loan repayment rates, there are a variety of reasons that lead students to not repay their debt, some of which are outside of FSA's control. For instance, FSA is one of several parties whose approval or disapproval can affect which colleges operate in the federal aid programs.<sup>82</sup> Similarly, while FSA has control over the servicing contracts, there is no consensus within the policy community about whether borrowers should be pushed toward the plan with the lowest monthly payment or the plan that pays down their debt fastest. That will make it harder to define what success looks like in solving problems related to repayment.

#### Regularly assess if the PBO's goals are still the most relevant

The problems that FSA faces today differ from those in the late 1990s, when it was first established as a PBO. In order to address these issues effectively and efficiently, Congress must reexamine the goals set forth in statute and, if needed, provide revisions to ensure that the PBO's goals line up with FSA's current responsibilities.

Regularly assessing the problems that the PBO should focus on is a more effective management strategy going forward than criticizing FSA status for failing to address

challenges that the original statute did not anticipate. Policymakers should consider a clearer articulation of what problems—such as transparency, cost estimation, and oversight—they want the office to address today by changing the PBO goals.

#### Provide attentive oversight that is consistent with the PBO's structure

Congress and the administration must recognize that the PBO structure provides meaningful tools that can result in better performance for FSA operations. But it also gives the office independence that requires policymakers to be more vigilant when setting goals for the agency. Otherwise, that independence can frustrate the priorities of Congress and political leadership at the Education Department.

For one, that means political leadership at the department must seriously evaluate the performance plan and annual reports for FSA and the performance contract for the office's COO. Currently, many goals lack clarity on how they would be measured or accomplished, and they have become less specific over time.

Vague goals and unrelated outcomes measures make it difficult for the department to exercise proper oversight of FSA. Unclear performance expectations undermine the ability of the secretary to remove the COO for cause. Thoughtfully reviewing FSA's performance contracts, strategic goals, and annual report will make it easier to balance the department's political objectives with the daily operations at FSA.

Granted, there is no definitive way to know that more structured performance contracts and strategic plans would fix the challenges at FSA today because there are no historical examples of a PBO being faced with tightened performance goals. Multiple interviewees noted that the department has never fully leveraged the tools in the performance contract or strategic plan when working with FSA. While disappointing, this suggests that it would be worth exploring whether stronger management can make a difference before taking more extreme actions such as simply jettisoning the PBO structure.

A heightened focus on performance goals and annual reports would likely help improve oversight of the PBO, but interpersonal dynamics also matter. The physical separation of FSA from the rest of the department as well as its higher level of independence mean that it is crucial to establish good working relationships between FSA leadership and senior officials in the department. Multiple interviewees described how some of FSA's most successful years took place at times when there was particularly good collaboration between the head of FSA and individuals running postsecondary education policy at the department. That means department leadership should be attuned to the quality of collaboration on postsecondary education issues and set expectations for how policy and operations will work together.

#### Understand when problems lie with the PBO or the department

It is important that policymakers know where the heart of a problem lies before they begin pursuing solutions. For example, some of the common concerns with the student aid programs can more fairly be attributed to the Education Department. Trying to address those items through the PBO, therefore, would not be particularly effective.

Cost estimation is an example of one such area. In recent years there have been significant concerns about the accuracy of what the department expects various parts of the student loan program will cost.<sup>83</sup> Responsibility for that improvement, however, mostly lies with the budget office within the department—not FSA. The budget office works with the Office of Management and Budget to produce annual estimates for the president's budget request. That process relies on data extracted from FSA systems, but the methodology and issues related to it are not FSA's responsibility. While it is possible that cost estimation could be improved with higher-quality data availability, focusing only on the PBO to address this challenge would be unlikely to fully solve the problem.

#### Consider how Congress interacts with the PBO

The legislative branch also has a role to play in properly managing FSA. It can dictate long-term goals through statutory changes and conduct regular oversight by reviewing annual plans, COO performance agreements, requesting documents, and holding hearings. But Congress should consider the implications when it gets involved in more specific issues with FSA. For example, appropriations language that creates new benefits with tight timelines or dictates the contours of contract competitions can affect timelines for completion or lead to a redirecting of resources from other areas. This is not to say that Congress should never consider changes at FSA outside of the authorizing process of a new HEA every decade or so. Rather, Congress must understand that its own actions with respect to FSA can affect the ultimate outcomes achieved on student loan repayment, the cost to make changes, or other key measures of success.

## Conclusion

FSA's initial move to a PBO was borne out of a management crisis at the office. It was meant to help FSA restore the federal aid programs to good standing in the eyes of its auditors and government watchdogs. Many would argue that this solution worked, as the crisis was largely resolved following the conversion. More recently, FSA has successfully navigated other challenges such as the transition to a direct lending system, which greatly expanded the scope of FSA's operations. Both examples showcased what the PBO does best. There were clear end goals to meet even if the exact steps to get there were not clearly spelled out.

Today, FSA faces a different and arguably more complex set of challenges. The federal student aid programs are much larger, more complicated, and under more direct control of FSA. Meanwhile, policymakers are more interested in how these programs operate and perform.

As Congress works to reauthorize the HEA, it would be wise to learn from the past 20 years of FSA history when making any major policy decisions—instead of simply reaching for another massive structural change. Similarly, the Education Department must start acknowledging the importance of FSA through more meaningful and active management. The COO performance contract, strategic plans, and annual reports cannot be box-checking exercises or afterthoughts. Ensuring that the PBO is truly performance-based, with all the requirements for oversight and management that requires, is an important first step to guaranteeing that these programs achieve their intended aims.

#### About the authors

**Ben Miller** is the vice president for Postsecondary Education at the Center for American Progress. He was previously the research director for higher education at New America as well as a senior policy adviser in the Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development at the U.S. Department of Education. He holds a bachelor's degree in history and economics from Brown University.

Jason Delisle is a resident fellow at the American Enterprise Institute, where he works on higher education financing with an emphasis on student loan programs. Delisle started his career on Capitol Hill, first in the office of Rep. Thomas Petri (R-WI), then as an analyst for the U.S. Senate Committee on the Budget. His work has led him to study the history and mechanics of federal student loan program and other financial aid policies including Income-Based Repayment, student loan defaults, and graduate student lending. Delisle has a Master of Public Policy in budget and public finance from the George Washington University and a Bachelor of Arts in government from Lawrence University.

#### About our partner

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed here are those of the authors.

## Appendix: Greater detail on PBO flexibilities

#### Hiring

The PBO statute exempts senior managers in FSA from the hiring rules set by the Office of Personnel Management.<sup>84</sup> In general, the typical government hiring process includes things such as publicly posting job listings and requiring candidates to fill out a lengthy questionnaire related to job knowledge, skills, and abilities that produce a rating of applicants that limits who can be considered for the position.<sup>85</sup> Waiving these provisions means FSA can proactively seek out candidates and select from individuals whose backgrounds might not otherwise get through a standard hiring questionnaire.

In addition to the senior managers, the COO has similar hiring flexibilities for up to 25 individuals who have technical or professional knowledge to run the aid programs.

While these hiring flexibilities are significant, it is worth noting that they do not apply to the vast majority of FSA employees. In FY 2018, there were 44 senior managers in FSA plus another seven that have a separate governmentwide designation for being senior leaders in an organization.<sup>86</sup> It is unclear if these include the 25 technical and professional appointments. The rest of the nearly 1,300 FSA employees continue to be hired through the traditional process.

#### Compensation

The PBO statute also provides flexibilities related to compensation for the COO and senior FSA leadership. However, these pay flexibilities do not extend to all FSA employees. The COO and senior managers may be paid up to the maximum amount of the most senior career officials' salary, which was \$189,600 for 2019.<sup>87</sup> In addition, the COO may receive a bonus of up to half their salary as long as it does not exceed the president's annual compensation. This brings their total possible pay

to \$284,400 per year. By comparison, the education secretary's salary is capped at \$207,000.<sup>88</sup> The COO is also not subject to typical requirements that limit senior officials' salary at \$230,400, which is the level of the vice president.<sup>89</sup>

FSA senior managers, meanwhile, can receive bonuses up to 25 percent of their base pay, bringing their total possible salary to \$237,000 per year. (The statute is not clear if their pay is capped at the vice president's salary.) Senior managers are not bound to normal requirements that tie career employee pay to a general schedule that consists of 15 different levels.<sup>90</sup> In 2017, bonuses for most senior managers ranged from less than \$6,000 to \$25,000, with the median award falling just under \$10,000.<sup>91</sup> A smaller subset of eight senior managers were eligible for even larger bonuses of up to \$35,000.

#### Procurement

The PBO statute also grants FSA independent control of its procurements, theoretically limiting the ability of other parts of the Education Department to direct higher-profile contracts such as those for student loan servicers.

In general, the procurement flexibilities allow FSA to not follow traditional government rules for completely open and competitive selection processes.<sup>92</sup> For example, FSA is only required to ensure that winning bidders have the "capacity and capability" to meet contract requirements.<sup>93</sup> This is less restrictive than broader contracting rules, which require vendors to meet a range of tests, including finances, performance record, as well as integrity and ethics. This could theoretically allow FSA to choose winning bidders who might not otherwise make it through a traditional process. That said, it is unclear the extent to which FSA does use this more limited focus in practice.

The second major procurement flexibility for FSA is to use a two-stage competitive bid process.<sup>94</sup> This allows FSA to first solicit vendors with a more typical procurement notice, then use its discretion to winnow that pool down as much as it wants to a subset that applies to a second set of more specific requirements. This gives FSA more control over the number of final bidders that it considers. According to one former senior manager in the agency, it also allows for writing more tailored procurement requests so that the agency can get what it wants.

Third, FSA has more flexibility to choose winning bidders when it divides a system into smaller pieces or modules. For instance, the office's current proposal for redoing student loan servicing contains multiple different pieces. Once FSA awards the first part of the system, it can make subsequent awards to others who have already received past competitive contracts. It can choose a single company to win if it is the "most advantageous source."<sup>95</sup> That is a much lower bar than normal procurements, which only allow choosing a single company if no one else can meet the requirements.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Federal Reserve Statistical Release, "Large Commercial Banks," available at https://www.federalreserve.gov/ releases/lbr/current/ (last accessed April 2019).
- 2 CIM Group, "Building Attributes," available at https://830first.buildingengines.com/geofire/ BDPW?conid=530063403&id\_site=128108329&id\_client\_site\_rel=0 (last accessed April 2019).
- 3 Federal Student Aid, "Federal Student Loan Portfolio," available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/data-center/ student/portfolio (last accessed April 2019).
- 4 Department of Education, "Department of Education Fiscal Year 2020 President's Budget" (2019), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/ budget20/20pbapt.pdf.
- 5 Raymond Hendren, "Re: Federal Student Aid's Processes for Identifying At-Risk Title IV Schools and Mitigating Potential Harm to Students and Taxpayers Control No. ED-OIG/A09-Q0001," U.S. Department of Education Office of Inspector General, February 24, 2017, available at https:// www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/auditreports/fy2017/ a09q0001.pdf; Bryon S. Gordon, "Re: Reissuance of Final Audit Report, 'Federal Student Aid: Additional Actions Needed to Mitigate the Risk of Servicing Federally Held Student Loans,' Control Number ED-OIG/A05Q0008," U.S. Department of Education Office of Inspector General, February 24, 2017, available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/ list/oig/auditreports/fy2019/a05q0008,pdf.
- 6 CJ Libassi, "U.S. Department of Education Must Release Loan Data to Protect Students and Taxpayers," Center for American Progress, October 25, 2016, available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-postsecondary/news/2016/10/25/225748/u-s-department-ofeducation-must-release-loan-data-to-protect-studentsand-taxpayers/.
- 7 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Federal Student Loans: Education Needs to Improve Its Income-Driven Repayment Plan Budget Estimates" (2016), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-22.
- 8 Joint hearing before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform and the Committee on Education and the Workforce, "Federal Student Aid: Performance-Based Organization Review," November 18, 2015, available at https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-114jhrg22384/pdf/ CHRG-114jhrg22384.pdf.
- 9 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S. Code § 1018-Performance-Based Organization for delivery of Federal student financial assistance," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/20/1018 (last accessed April 2019).
- 10 The PROSPER Act made minor changes to the goals. PROSPER Act, H.R. 4508, 115th Cong., 2nd sess. (February 8, 2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/115th-congress/house-bill/4508/text#toc-H38F4B-10FA0134868B4AF459F82743E78.
- 11 Michael Winerip, "Billions for School Are Lost in Fraud, Waste and Abuse," *The New York Times*, February 2, 1994, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1994/02/02/us/ billions-for-school-are-lost-in-fraud-waste-and-abuse.html.
- 12 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the author.
- 13 National Partnership for Reinventing Government, "Summary of Next Steps, The United Kingdom's Central Government Management Reform," available at https:// govinfo.library.unt.edu/npr/initiati/21cent/nextstep.html (last accessed April 2019).

14 John Kamensky, "A Brief History," National Partnership for Reinventing Government, January 1999, available at https://govinfo.library.unt.edu/npr/whoweare/history2. html.

15 Ibid.

- 16 National Partnership for Reinventing Government, "Performance-Based Organizations," August 6, 1999, available at https://govinfo.library.unt.edu/npr/initiati/21cent/.
- 17 Saint Lawrence Seaway, "What does the SLSDC do?", available at https://www.seaway.dot.gov/about/what-doesslsdc-do (last accessed April 2019).
- 18 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the authors.
- 19 Winerip, "Billions for School Are Lost in Fraud, Waste and Abuse."
- 20 General Accounting Office, "Guaranteed Student Loans" (1992), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/660/659050.pdf; General Accounting Office, "Student Financial Aid" (1995), available at https://www.gao.gov/ assets/230/220895.pdf.
- 21 Karen W. Arenson, "Computer Problems Delay Student Aid Applications," The New York Times, March 5, 1996, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1996/03/05/us/computerproblems-delay-student-aid-applications.html.
- 22 Federal Student Aid, "Status of 1996-97 Application Processing," available at https://ifap.ed.gov/eannouncements/doc0302\_bodyoftext.htm (last accessed April 209); Robert Greene, "Agency suspends program to refinance student loans," *Deseret News*, September 3, 1997, available at https://www.deseretnews.com/article/580823/Agencysuspends-program-to-refinance-student-loans.html.
- 23 Joint hearing before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform and the Committee on Education and the Workforce, "Federal Student Aid: Performance-Based Organization Review."
- 24 Introducing the 21st Century Student Financial Aid System Improvement Act of 1997, 105th Cong., 2nd sess. (September 24, 1997), available at https://congress.gov/ congressional-record/1997/09/24/extensions-of-remarkssection/article/E1834-2.
- 25 Higher Education Amendments of 1998, H.R.6, 105th Cong. (1997–1998), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/105th-congress/house-bill/6/all-actions?overview=clo sed&q=%7B%22roll-call-vote%22%3A%22all%22%7D.
- 26 Megan Lisagor, "Greg Woods, 59, dies," Federal Computer Week, December 1, 2002, available at https://fcw.com/ articles/2002/12/01/greg-woods-59-dies.aspx.
- 27 National Performance Review, "Performance Based Organizations," available at https://govinfo.library.unt.edu/npr/ library/papers/bkgrd/pbo.html (last accessed April 2019).
- 28 U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "USPTO Becomes Performance Based Organization," Press release, March 29, 2000, available at https://www.uspto.gov/about-us/news-updates/uspto-becomes-performance-based-organization; Federal Aviation Administration, "A Brief History of the FAA: Creation of FAA's Air Traffic Organization (ATO)," available at https://www.faa.gov/about/history/brief\_history/#creation (last accessed April 2019).

- 29 U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "Budget and Financial Information: Congressional Budget Justifications: Fiscal Year 2020 USPTO Budget," available at https://www.uspto. gov/about-us/performance-and-planning/budget-andfinancial-information (last accessed April 2019).
- 30 Russ Chew, "Testimony Before the Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure, Subcommittee of Aviation on Transforming the FAA: A Review of the ATO," April 14, 2005, available at https://www.transportation.gov/content/transforming-faa-review-ato.
- 31 U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "About Us," available at https://www.uspto.gov/about-us (last accessed April 2019).
- 32 U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "About Trademark Infringement," available at https://www.uspto.gov/page/ about-trademark-infringement (last accessed April 2019).
- 33 Chew, "Testimony Before the Committee on Transportation and Infrastructure."
- 34 Federal Aviation Administration, "Fiscal Year 2018 Performance and Accountability Report" (2018), available at https://www.faa.gov/about/plans\_reports/media/2018\_ PAR.pdf.
- 35 Department of Education, "Department of Education Fiscal Year 2020 President's Budget."
- 36 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report" (2018), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/reports/ annual/2018report/fsa-report.pdf.
- 37 Kathleen S. Tighe, "Statement Before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform and the United States House of Representatives," November 17, 2015, available at https://docs.house.gov/meetings/GO/ GO00/20151117/104204/HHRG-114-GO00-Wstate-TigheK-20151117.pdf.
- 38 Federal Aviation Administration, "Air Traffic Organization," available at https://www.faa.gov/about/office\_org/headquarters\_offices/ato/ (last accessed April 2019); Office of Management and Budget, "Department of Transportation FY 2020 President's Budget Request Appendix" (2019), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/dot-fy2020.pdf; U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "FY 2018 Performance and Accountability Report" (2019) available at https://www.uspto.gov/sites/default/ files/documents/USPT0FY18PAR.pdf; and U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, "Fiscal Year 2020 Congressional Justification" (2019), available at https://www.uspto.gov/sites/ default/files/documents/fy20pbr.pdf.
- 39 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the authors.
- 40 The 2008 reauthorization of the Higher Education Act made small wording changes to some of the goals such as replacing references to "operational" functions with "administrative and oversight." None of these changes meant a material alteration in what FSA was expected to do. Higher Education Opportunity Act, Public Law 110-315, 110th Cong. (August 14, 2008), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/110th-congress/house-bill/4137/text.
- 41 The Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended through P.L. 115-334, December 20, 2018, available at https:// legcounsel.house.gov/Comps/Higher%20Education%20 Act%200%201965.pdf.
- 42 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the authors.

- 43 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the authors.
- 44 Stephanie Eidelman, "Chapter 5 Officially Begins in Department of ED Private Debt Collection Saga," Inside Arm, October 11, 2018, available at https://www.insidearm.com/ news/00044407-chapter-5-officially-begins-departmented/.
- 45 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S. Code § 1018. Performance-Based Organization for delivery of Federal student financial assistance."
- 46 U.S. Office of Personnel Management, "Hiring Information: Competitive Hiring," available at https://www.opm.gov/ policy-data-oversight/hiring-information/competitivehiring/#url=Category-Rating (last accessed April 2019).
- 47 U.S. Office of Personnel Management, "Pay & Leave: Salaries & Wages," available at https://www.opm.gov/ policy-data-oversight/pay-leave/salaries-wages/salarytables/19Tables/exec/html/ES.aspx (last accessed April 2019).
- 48 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report."
- 49 Congressional Research Service, "Procurement Authorities Under Sections 141 and 142 of the Higher Education Act, as Amended, Compared to the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR)," October 2, 2015, available upon request from the authors.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Stacy Cowley, "Education Dept. Cancels Plan for New Student Loan System and Will Try Again," *The New York Times*, December 16, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/12/16/business/education-dept-cancels-planfor-new-student-loan-system-and-will-try-again.html.
- 53 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S. Code § 1018. Performance-Based Organization for delivery of Federal student financial assistance."
- 54 Federal Student Aid, "Strategic Plan FY 2015–19" (2019), available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/ default/files/fsawg/datacenter/library/FY1519Strategic-Goals12042015.pdf.
- 55 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report."
- 56 Joint hearing before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform and the Committee on Education and the Workforce, "Federal Student Aid: Performance-Based Organization Review."
- 57 National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators, "Improving Oversight & Transparency at the U.S. Department of Education's Office of Federal Student Aid: NASFAA Recommendations" (2017), available at https:// www.nasfaa.org/fsa\_whitepaper.
- 58 Joint hearing before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform and the Committee on Education and the Workforce, "Federal Student Aid: Performance-Based Organization Review," p. 72.
- 59 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2015 Chief Operating Officer Performance Agreement," available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/fsawg/datacenter/library/ pplan/FY15COOPerformanceAgreement.pdf (last accessed April 2019).
- 60 Ibid. For example, the FY 2011 performance agreement contains several clear goals related to FSA directly issuing all federal student loans. This includes overall goals such as "[e]nsure seamless transition from FFEL to direct lending" as well as additional specificity such as "[e]nsure successful transfer of CSAC Portfolio to ECMC by FYE 2011." None of the FY 2015 goals are as clear.

.....

61 Federal Student Aid, "Strategic Plan FY 2015-19."

62 Ibid.

- 63 National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators, "Improving Oversight & Transparency at the U.S. Department of Education's Office of Federal Student Aid."
- 64 Mark Schneider, "Reforms to Increase Transparency in Higher Education," in Unleashing Opportunity: Policy Reforms to Strengthen Higher Education (Washington: National Affairs, 2017), available at https://nationalaffairs. com/storage/app/uploads/public/doclib/HigherEd\_Ch4\_ Schneider.pdf.
- 65 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report."
- 66 Congressional Research Service, "Institutional Eligibility for Participation in Title IV Student Financial Aid Programs" (2019), p. 18, available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R43159.pdf.
- 67 Robert Shireman, Elizabeth Baylor, and Ben Miller, "Looking in All the Wrong Places: How the Monitoring of Colleges Misses What Matters Most" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www. americanprogress.org/issues/education-postsecondary/ reports/2016/04/12/133263/looking-in-all-the-wrongplaces/.
- 68 Michael Nunez, "How ITT Tech Screwed Students and Made Millions," Gizmodo, September 22, 2016, available at https://gizmodo.com/how-itt-tech-screwed-studentsand-made-millions-1786654315; Andrew Kreighbaum, "Few Lessons Learned on For-Profit Closures," Inside Higher Ed, April 3, 2019, available at https://www.insidehighered. com/news/2019/04/03/another-profit-giant-collapsescritics-dream-center-deal-wonder-why-feds-didnt-seek.
- 69 Legal Information Institute, "20 U.S. Code § 1018. Performance-Based Organization for delivery of Federal student financial assistance."
- 70 Information obtained from interviews with individuals who have worked at the Department of Education, at the Office of Federal Student Aid, in Congress, or in other parts of the federal government from the Clinton administration through to the present day, on file with the authors.
- 71 Elizabeth Warren, "Senators Urge Education Department to Reform Student Loan Servicing to Better Protect Borrowers," July 15, 2016, available at https://www.warren. senate.gov/oversight/letters/senators-urge-educationdepartment-to-reform-student-loan-servicing-to-betterprotect-borrowers.
- 72 Federal Student Aid, "Federal Student Aid Portfolio Summary," available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/ data-center/student/portfolio (last accessed April 2019); U.S. Department of Education, "Department of Education Fiscal Year 2020 President's Budget."
- 73 Ted Mitchell, "Re: Policy Direction on Federal Student Loan Servicing", U.S. Department of Education, July 20, 2016, available at https://www2.ed.gov/documents/press-releases/loan-servicing-policy-memo.pdf.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Andrew Kreighbaum, "\$100 Increase in Maximum Pell Grant," Inside Higher Ed, September 17, 2018, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/09/17/ congressional-spending-bill-means-increases-student-aidresearch.
- 76 Postsecondary National Policy Institute, "Federal Student Loan Servicing," January 8, 2019, available at http://pnpi. org/federal-student-loan-servicing/.

- 77 Jessica Silver-Greenberg, Stacey Cowley, and Patricia Cohen, "Trump Administration Considers Moving Student Loans from Education Department to Treasury," *The New York Times*, May 25, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/05/25/business/dealbook/trump-administration-considers-moving-student-loans-from-educationdepartment-to-treasury.html.
- 78 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Better Strategic and Human Capital Planning Would Help Sustain Management Progress" (2004), available at https://www.gao.gov/ assets/250/244417.pdf.

79 Ibid.

- 80 Federal Student Aid, "FY 2011 Chief Operating Officer Performance Agreement, available at https://studentaid. ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/fsawg/datacenter/library/ pplan/FY11COOPerformanceAgreement.pdf (last accessed April 2019); Federal Student Aid, "Federal Student Aid Annual Report 2010" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2010), available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/ sa/sites/default/files/fsawg/static/gw/docs/fsa\_annual\_report\_2010.pdf
- 81 Keith West, "RE: Federal Student Aid's Efforts to Ensure the Effective Processing of Student Loans Under the District Loan Program Control Number," U.S. Department of Education Office of Inspector General, September 16, 2010, available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/ auditreports/fy2010/x19k0008.pdf
- 82 Federal Student Aid, "Institutional Eligibility," Federal Student Aid Handbook 2018–19, Volume 2, Chapter 1, February 2019, available at https://ifap.ed.gov/fsahandbook/ attachments/1819FSAHbkVol2Ch1.pdf.
- 83 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Federal Student Loans: Education Needs to Improve Its Income-Driven Repayment Plan Budget Estimates."
- 84 Legal Information Institute, "5 U.S. Code Title 5—Government Organizations and Employees," available at https:// www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/5 (last accessed April 2019).
- 85 U.S. Office of Personnel Management, "Hiring Information."
- 86 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report"
- 87 U.S. Office of Personnel Management, "Pay & Leave."
- 88 Federal Pay, "Executive & Senior Level Pay Tables," available at https://www.federalpay.org/ses/level-1 (last accessed April 2019).
- 89 Maureen Groppe, "Vice President Pence's pay bump Republicans wanted," USA Today, February 14, 2019, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2019/02/14/vice-president-pences-salary-rising-butnot-much-gop-wanted/2872326002/.
- 90 Legal Information Institute, "5 U.S. Code Title 5—Government Organizations and Employees."
- 91 Federal Student Aid, "Fiscal Year 2018 Annual Report"
- 92 Congressional Research Service, "Procurement Authorities Under Sections 141 and 142 of the Higher Education Act, as Amended, Compared to the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR)."

93 Ibid.

94 Ibid

95 Ibid.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

